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TO THE HONORABLE COMMISSIONERS OF THE CITY PLAN COMMISSION:

We the Appellants, Suzanne Miller and John Oberpriller submit this brief in appeal of the  
City of Dallas Landmark Commission decision to deny our Application for a Certificate of 
Appropriateness on June 6, 2022.

INTRODUCTION

The structure in question is a single-family home located at 6219 La Vista Drive. The 
property is located within the Swiss Avenue Historic District, and is a contributing 
structure. We, the Appellants, purchased the property on April 10, 2003, following a full 
year long search within the area bounded by Mockingbird and Fitzhugh to the north and 
south, and from 75 Central Expressway going east past White Rock Lake. After ten 
years living abroad, we returned to the United States, and had chosen to live in Dallas. 
With a life long appreciation for historical architecture, and a family history filled with 
builders, craftsmen, and others licensed and trained in various trades, we began a very 
specific search for the property we wished to call “home”, a property we could work on 
together, teaming our wide variety of skills and life experiences. Our search lead us 
through over 100 homes, and through five realtors, including one whom I quit on the 
spot, when she suggested that, as we were looking for a “project house” I should let 
them know if I see a property that looks interesting, because with a few calls to the city, 
it might become available.

The house on La Vista was love at second sight. The first time we viewed it, driving by, 
we thought we saw bars on the windows, and were uncertain about moving our young 
daughter there, as luck would have it, the following month was Halloween, a holiday she 
hadn’t truly experienced while living in Europe. The Plano community where we were 
staying was a complete wash for Halloween festivities, and to salvage the night, I 
suggested we drive down to a neighborhood I had read about in the morning paper, 
Swiss Avenue. We were smitten. We began to focus our search, and eventually came 
back around to the house at 6219 La Vista. We appreciated the European influences 
evident through it’s architecture, and the quality craftsmanship in it’s construction. It had 
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the traditional four square layout I had been searching for, with plenty of original 
windows for cross ventilation. One upside to the windows being they hadn’t all been 
painted shut, only one of three houses we found that way throughout our entire search. 
The downside was some of the windows had clearly been mishandled over the years 
and were going to need considerable work. The exterior had been given a fast coat of 
paint, so we chose to live with that for the time being. The home had been unoccupied 
for the better part of five years, so we had plenty of other things to focus our time on. 

Our initial plans largely divided the work into three phases, with the diamond pane 
casement windows being somewhere at the end of phase three, as we knew they were 
going to be an extensive project, requiring considerable research and time. When the 
hailstorm struck in 2012, I’d say we were somewhere at the end of phase one and the 
beginnings of phase two, and then suddenly, our whole plan went out the window so to 
speak. 

ACCOUNT

As noted by Ms van Onna, our property was damaged by a severe hailstorm on June 
13, 2012. Based on the aftermath, we were likely near the bullseye of the storm, for our 
slate roof was a total loss, while others within a several block radius survived with much 
less damage. The diamond pane windows in question, in addition to their already fragile 
state, had a significant amount of damage. As luck would have it, all of the damage was 
limited to the clear glass pieces, sparing the colored center medallions, so we carefully 
patched the panels with clear tape until we were ready to approach the process of 
restoration. In total, 11 of the 13 casement window panels were affected, with all of the 
upper lights spared from impact. Unfortunately, the wood trim and siding also sustained 
significant damage, damage which subsequently revealed issues concealed by previous 
owners and, in the end, we received little to nothing on insurance coverage for those 
elements. After the initial cleanup of debris, it became a long waiting game for the roof 
replacement, with work commencing in the spring of 2013 and wrapping mid summer of 
2014.

In the summer of 2014, no longer having the risk of slate dropping on us below, we 
began to address the long awaited window project. Wanting to fully restore this historic 
element for generations to come, we sought out the best of the best glass artisans in 
the area. We approached the project with every intention of retaining and restoring the 
wooden frames, so we removed and transported each glass panel ourselves, as the 
studio could not guarantee the frames would survive their handling. 
 
A closer examination of the window frames and their surrounds opened a Pandora’s box
of unforeseen issues which we have ever since been researching to determine the best 
solutions, again, often consulting the Guidelines provided through the Secretary of the 
Interior’s Standards for the Treatment of Historic Properties, and the now numerous 
other Historic Preservation sites and resources available for the purposes of community 
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education, including preservationchicago.org and a collection of books written solely on 
the topic of historic window restoration.   

Near the end of 2014, our beautiful new roof in place, and the window glass restoration 
underway, we began our search for a professional house painter. Again, doing our due 
diligence, as we wanted someone skilled and meticulous. I began by contacting some 
Swiss Avenue neighbors, those who had work done to the highest of standards, for 
professional referrals. Not only did the referral not work out, the minimal prep work he 
did, left us with damaged trim, paint over dirt, and just before we finally cancelled the 
contract, paint all over the brick. In the end, we made two determinations 1) the amount 
of prep work our house required was more than anyone wanted to take on and 2) the 
personnel color consultation from a well known paint retailer was likely the trending “red 
brick house” color scheme, as soon, most of the other red brick houses on our street 
were sporting the same or similar palette. We made the decision at that point to begin a 
new search for a more unique, but appropriate color palette, and to address the work of 
painting preparation ourselves.

The historic rainfall levels of 2015 completely halted all exterior work, and filled our then 
empty pool to the brim. Ultimately, this kicked off our long and storied history with Dallas 
Code Compliance.

Our first go around with Code Compliance addressed the rain water in the pool. I had 
left town for the day to drive my daughter back to school in Oklahoma, and returned to a 
notice on the door to remove the water in 24 hours, the irony being, I was already 
planning to do just that once we’d gotten her packed up and back at school. The never 
ending rainfall of the previous year was trying at best while waiting to address exterior 
work, so we humored ourselves by seeing just how full the pool would get. When ducks 
paid us a visit, and things started to ice over we thought maybe it was time for the water 
to go. We had continuously treated the area for mosquito larvae, buying the city 
recommended product in 20 pound containers. Code did not stop at the pool, they also 
gave us notice to paint the carriage house in 30 days, in the middle of January, as all 
the rain had started to cause the hail-beaten, 70 year build up of paint to fall off the 
siding. We argued this case in that this was a much more extensive endeavor, not a 30 
day job, and we were already struggling to get back to our exterior work on the main 
house. As the citation was already written, there was no backing off by Code, which 
meant that all of the work on the main house ceased as I spent 9 months, in all weather, 
scraping most of the siding back to bare wood with the intent of reusing it one day down 
the road, as that’s where we’ve now kicked this project. I completed the painting work 
one full year from when I pumped the water out of the pool. The woman next door 
complimented me by asking why I had painted it “that color”.

One side note, because I want this clarified “for the record”. In 2012, a certified 
electrician deemed the pool a life safety liability as it had multiple NEC violations, which 
should have never been approved by an inspector. We don’t how or why a pool was 
allowed to be built this way within city limits, but we chose to shut it down. In addition, 
we have tried for years to get the utilities to address the infrastructure behind our 
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property. Recently we received an updated list of contacts, which hopefully leads us to 
some solutions, as what is there now does not comply with modern regulations.
    
While we understand the hearing before the City Plan Commission is specifically meant 
to address our Certificate of Approval application for windows, we feel it is pertinent to 
mention that the habitants of the property to our west have been waging a personal 
vendetta against us for the past 6 1/2 years. An amiable relationship for over a decade, 
overseeing each other’s gardens, newspapers, etc. during vacations, turning a blind eye 
and ear to their loud music and frequent entertaining, puppy sitting their Hurricane 
Harvey rescues for three months after they assured us the animals were parasite free, 
and then finding out they weren’t, leaving us with a contaminated yard, and putting our 
pets through needless risk and treatment. In the fall of 2018, they proposed removing 
and replacing the fence on our property, while we were out of town assisting my elderly 
parents. There was no formal project proposal, contract, or even a reasonable 
description, simply a text message stating what they intended to do. We had reached 
our breaking point. 

In the summer of 2019, we were once again out of town, attending my niece’s wedding. 
She was and is the first of the seven grandchildren in my family to marry. My daughter 
and I took a flight back to Dallas two weeks later to spend the weekend together, before 
driving her back to school in her recently acquired car. We arrived at our house to find a 
violation notice taped to the front door stating we had an open structure. All I could 
reason is that the city had deemed the silver backed foam board I had been using to 
seal the window openings not secure enough, and so my daughter and I spent our 36 
hour weekend together making painted wood panels to secure the window openings. 
Completely exhausted, it was a joint effort keeping each other awake as we set out for 
OKC at midnight to make my 4am flight. When I returned several weeks later, I had 
received a citation for an open structure. As it turned out, the code inspector was 
referring to the exposed lath on our portico ceiling, where I had removed some broken 
stucco before it landed on someone’s head. He would not come to reason that the area 
was not structurally part of the main living quarters, after admitting to me he knew 
nothing about construction, and all the while spitting his chewing tobacco on my front 
lawn. Each “visit” from this inspector was announced by a deafening pounding on our 
front door, he’d then proceed to rant about what his ex-wife was up to, if not that, once 
he went on to brag about having just cleared an elderly woman out of her home, and 
what a hoarder she had been. I was not impressed.  With research, we eventually came 
upon a “best practice” solution to the pinhole leaks in the roof above. A quick fix we 
were forced to make which has delayed the desired long term solution. 

The inspector also questioned what we were doing with the windows. At that time, I was 
working at the back of the house, testing different paints, fillers, and color schemes, 
getting set up to continue our painting as the weather became more agreeable. Not 
wanting to be accused of doing work without a Certificate of Appropriateness, I 
submitted an application. The application CA190-048(MLP) addressed the repairs and 
reglazing of all the windows on the house, best case, a five year project. Worst case, a 
pandemic strikes the following spring, lock down ensues, supply chain issues begin, 
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including N95’s my go to PPE for most restoration work, illness strikes, injuries, long-
term illness, family mental health concerns, our accounts get hacked, leaving us without 
internet for weeks, you name it. Not to forget, the social unrest going on all around us, 
to the point where I did not feel safe in my own front yard, when I was feeling well 
enough to work.  

In August of 2020, after having missed an important email, a heads up of sorts from the 
planner at the Office of Historic Preservation dated 08/05/20, Murray Miller paid us a 
visit. He explained that the people next door were making a nuisance of themselves 
with the city departments, constantly calling in complaints about our ongoing restoration 
work, and that they had recently escalated to higher levels, motioning to the campaign 
signs covering their front yard. I explained to him the scope of our work, and that at that 
moment in time, we were struggling, as I had all the previously mentioned issues going 
on, along with my husband being stranded in California, a situation which continued for 
16 months total until the following summer.

The follow up to Mr Miller’s visit was an email letter dated 08/18/20 suggesting 
Plexiglass as a solution to make the house “less visually disruptive”. I viewed this 
proposal non-viable on three counts, 1) I knew plastic was not allowed under Swiss 
Avenue bylaws 2) Plexi was cost prohibitive and unavailable due to supply and demand 
at the time and 3) If even feasible, I alone did not have the skills necessary to do such 
an installation to any degree that would look better than what we currently had, and due 
to the pandemic risks, I was not willing to hire anyone to come into our home. Also, my 
daughter and I concluded that anything I could possibly do, would not only look far 
worse, but would be significantly less secure, an issue which gravely concerned her at 
the time as well.  
 
In June of 2021, with all of us fully vaccinated, and my husband now able to conduct his 
job working remotely, he returned to Dallas. We spent our 30th wedding anniversary 
rebuilding faucets and installing a new kitchen sink, before spending the next two 
weekends traveling to OKC to help our daughter move and get settled in before starting 
Graduate School. We then packed up and headed north for three weeks to visit our 
parents. John’s mother, somewhat younger than my parents, was happy to see him, as 
was his sister who went through cancer treatment in the midst of the pandemic. My 
father, then 96, has dementia and has been cared for by my mother 24/7 for the past 
five years. This is by her choice, but being just five years younger than he, she 
appreciates us being there to help out when we are available.  

In August 2021, we returned to Dallas to find a High Weeds in the Alley Notice of 
Violation from Code Compliance in the mail. Fair enough, I had forgotten to mow that 
area, and it did rain while we were away. Having made a full recovery from my long 
Covid symptoms since getting vaccinated, and with the N95’s back in stock to the 
public, and both of us now at home, we placed an order for scaffolding advertised in a 
Labor Day weekend sale, with plans to get back to our window and painting work, full 
stop. Our newfound joy didn’t survive 72 hours however, as we then received the email 
from the OHP planner dated 09/10/2021 indicating we had been under surveillance, and 
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that their people had determined our work was not progressing, meaning they felt we 
hadn’t done any work in 180 days, and that our CA was being revoked. They went on to 
say they were turning the matter over to Code Compliance. Even though I had been out 
working in the months following the February 2021 freeze, and up until our summer 
activities, I was so absolutely furious over the idea that they had been watching us, that 
I didn’t even stop to consider arguing this accusation.    

We received the Code Compliance Notice of Violation #21-00862943 September 20, 
2021 and immediately began to work out a plan to bring our property “into compliance 
ASAP”, as we wanted to get back to working on our intended projects, freely, without 
Code Compliance around our necks. We had a stockpile of paint available, as again 
supply and cost were still an issue, and taking into account Mr Miller’s recommendation 
for Plexiglass, the number of homes within the Swiss Ave district with single pane 
windows, and the Dallas City Code, Chapter 27, annotated in the Notice of Violation 
#21-00862943 by Ms McClendon, we filed for a new CA. The application was promptly 
processed CA212-074 (MLP), and we set to work, all in good faith. At this point, we also 
made the decision that in order to placate the people next door, and hopefully put a stop  
to their disruptive actions, we needed to work out a plan for the empty swimming pool. 

We did our best to move the proposed work along as quickly as possible, as I had 
received word that my Dad had some issues, had been hospitalized, and was sent to a 
rehab in the middle of the Delta surge and the spread of the Omicron variants. The 
rehab facility had cases of Covid as well, so even my Mom was prohibited from seeing 
him at the time. My Mom held back the information from me for days, knowing that I 
“was busy”. That alone was extremely stressful, being that I was supposed to have 
been there at that time, and perhaps then, he would have never ended up where he 
was. The whole thing fell on deaf ears with city staff as we requested extra time to 
manage the situation. In fact, they turned around and wrote me two identical class C 
misdemeanor citations for not meeting the original 30 day deadline. Dad did come 
through, and we did finish all of our proposed work, breaking down the scaffold, in the 
dark, on New Years Eve, as the guy next door watched from his bedroom window. 

The following week, we received a phone call from Ms McClendon, after she had paid a 
visit next door, asking us whether or not our original windows had “criss-cross” on them. 
Notice of Violation #22-00009308 arrived by mail a few days later, followed by Notice of 
Violation #22-00059062. The explanation we received was that as Ms McClendon was 
no longer with Code Compliance, but rather now worked for OHP and so this case was 
no longer a Code issue, but had been transferred back to the OHP department.

There were many text and email exchanges that followed, a whole book’s worth alone 
on the removal of the swimming pool, a project that we were expecting cartwheels over. 
Once again, first paying a visit next door, then coming over and suggesting, just “to 
follow their process”, we should have a CA to remove the pool. Our contractor was 
standing right in front of her ready to start. It was work that did not involve structures, or 
even require a permit from the City of Dallas. The “desk CA” as she described it, took 
over a week, at a significant cost to both us and our contractor.
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. 
APPEAL

We understand that an extended amount of time has passed, as we sort out the best 
practices going forward to complete the restoration of not only our windows, but also the 
other exterior elements we wish to address. And since, as Staff has insinuated, there 
have been many accusations submitted against us, to those who are not aware of the 
complete situation, we see how this could be interpreted into thinking we are somehow 
awful, negligent neighbors. Admittedly, this presentation of facts is more than we 
ourselves are comfortable with, however, we felt it prudent that the full picture be 
exposed, for based on our experience to date, we may not have another opportunity to 
present our account of the circumstances.

To the best of our knowledge, we did not receive any communication from Ms van Onna 
between the dates of 03/24/22 to 06/16/22. She claims to have answered my question 
in regards to a new fence on our block on 05/10/22, but again, I did not receive anything 
from her during this length of time. Our CA application was submitted for the 04/07/22 
deadline, and resubmitted with the requested window survey, per Ms McClendon, on 
05/05/22. We were never notified of a Task Force Meeting, nor are there any minutes 
available for our review. We had no communication from Staff following their review to 
allow us the opportunity to clarify anything they may or may not have read. Finally, we 
were never informed of the date and time of the scheduled Landmark Commission 
public hearing, and we were not able to find it posted on the city website in a timely 
manner. 

Had we received proper notification and been given due process to participate in the 
application review process, we would have had the opportunity to clarify the project 
description, as our objectives were grossly misinterpreted and appear to have been 
falsely presented to the commission. If the commission is truly interested in community 
education, would it not be in their best interest to include the citizens of the communities 
in their process? 

The casement window frames, which we handcrafted of the same material, dimensions 
and profile as the original frames, and fit with clear glass, per Dallas city code 27-11(d)
(10) and Swiss Avenue ordinance 51P-63.116(1)(P) were created to serve as temporary 
placeholders while we continue with the exterior restoration work on our property. Our 
research, including a thorough review of the Secretary of Interior Standards for the 
Treatment of Historic Properties indicates this is the best practice application, to protect 
the original glass as exterior work progresses, and to allow every opportunity for 
retainment, repair, and preservation of as many elements of the original frames as 
possible. We, the property owners, have offered the possibility of applying an 
aesthetically pleasing diamond pattern applique should one be available, of course 
taking into consideration the aspects of technical and economic feasibility. 
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Ms McClendon offered us her assurance that in order to close out the remaining Notice 
of Violation #22-00059062 we simply needed to submit a CA for the windows we had 
put in. Not only does it now appear this was meant to be intentionally misleading, it 
seems that Staff found it to be amusing as well, 4:36:09 LCM 06/06/22.

EVIDENCE SUBMITTED

6219 La Vista Dr. image street view
June 13, 2012 view of front yard 
CA190-048 (MLP)
08/05/20 email from Melissa Parent
08/18/20 email from Murray Miller
09/10/21 email from Melissa Parent
INITIAL Notice of Violation 10/20/21
11/04/21 email exchange with Melissa Parent
Chapter 27-11(d)(10)
Routine Maintenance excerpt
Photos of homes on La Vista Dr. all within SAHD
Photo January 7, 2022
Notices of Violation 01/07/22 and 03/01/22
03/22/22 text from Adrian McClendon
CA Proposal March 30, 2022 6219 La Vista Dr. ADDITIONAL INFORMATION
03/22/22-06/16/22 email log from Laura van Onna
Landmark Commission review process 
The Secretary of Interior Standards for the Treatment of Historic Properties (3 excerpts)

CONCLUSION

While we understand Mr Miller is trying restructure the Office of Historic Preservation, 
an organization we have experienced multiple changes in over the years, we have to 
question his mission. We are simply trying to do the right thing by our home, searching 
for the appropriate resolutions, so that we may one day reach a full and complete 
recovery. Instead, we have been caught in the cross fire of the insidious behavior of 
someone who shares little to no interest in the obligations of owning a home within a 
historic district, and has weaponized a system to instill punitive actions upon us with 
little to no recourse. As we try to search for the best possible solutions to maintain the 
historic integrity of our beautiful home, while being ambushed by city staff, we watch in 
disbelief as others nearby construct additions, carports, pavilions, pergolas, install 
pools, Hardiplank, hardscape, replace windows, paint brickwork, encircle their property 
with “stockyard” fencing, and all without a Certificate of Appropriateness in sight.

We question whether anyone has considered the adverse effects of imposing 30 day 
deadlines within a district of older or historically significant properties, inflicting damage 
untold, with negative effects both direct and indirect. We have suffered significant 
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physical, mental, and emotional hardship due to the encounters we’ve endured with 
Code Compliance. Our family has foregone holiday seasons for three of the last five 
years, as we were kept “busy” trying to comply with nonsensical expectations, thus 
sacrificing many of our holiday breaks. The fixes we were forced into doing were often 
for not, as given the proper time and sequence, they would have been included in a 
more appropriately planned and finished project. Instead, the impositions we’ve endured  
from Dallas City Staff have only disheveled our plans, and robbed us of much of the joy 
found in the home restoration work we love to do.

Respectfully submitted,
Suzanne B. Miller
Homeowner

6219 La Vista Drive
Dallas, TX 75214
(469) 583-7521
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